Suggestion for a Triple Park
Working paper for the Implementation Committee and the Open Spaces sub-committee

There are three Town Council assets on the North Cliff which could be linked up and usefully turned into one park. (See attached map).
1. To the north there is Sparrow’s Nest Park, a well kept and pleasant mixture of cafes, the bowling greens, play area, museums and a forest of mainly sycamore trees. 
2. Further south on the cliff separated from the park by Lighthouse Score, we have Arnold’s Bequest, a derelict and littered piece of overgrown land again mainly populated by unkempt sycamore trees and an understory of, I think, Brunnia (Perennial Forget-me-not) with Smyrnium olusatrum (Alexanders) and nettles. Paths wind through it and so it is accessible in part. There is a large tangle of brambles in the lower level near the Homeport development. 
3. Even further south, but also on the North cliff, and separated from Arnold’s Bequest by Beacon House and its gardens, is the High Street Open Space, again littered and populated by well grown but unkempt and ivy-laden sycamore trees, some nettles and abundant Alexanders. There is no permanent access to this or any paths in it. The highest level, alongside the A47 opposite the Shell garage, is a well-kept grassy section separated from the cliff by a hedge.
The distant prospect of this whole area from Tingdene and the drying racks area or even the sea is of a pleasantly wooded cliff topped by the lighthouse and buildings of the High Street. Any tree removal must be done with care not to spoil this view.
The wild and derelict areas are said to be a haven for wildlife and certainly birds are often seen and heard there, including blackbird, song thrush and jay. There is a profusion of fallen dead trees throughout the wild areas which will be a rich source of invertebrate food for all manner of small creatures such as mice as well as birds. They will also provide shelter for them.
The wild areas of Arnold’s Bequest and the High Street Open Space are very difficult to access and one has to be very sure-footed and well-shod to traverse across it, littered as it is with rubbish (including small amounts of glass), nettles and fallen trees. It is possible however and it should be possible to clear the rubbish and litter without special equipment by appropriately dressed and determined adults (except for ropes perhaps to haul the junk up to the path).

It occurrs to me that it might be possible to join Arnold’s Bequest with the High Street Open Space by negotiating a footpath across the bottom of their property with the owners of Beacon House. There are three sections of garden below the house separated by brick walls dilapidated in parts (light blue on the map). The northern and southern sections are wild and unkempt whereas the central section (adjoining No.4 High Street) is well kept and clearly used as a garden by residents of the flats. 

Might it be possible to encourage the owners of the private wild sections to give them to the town or grant a lease so they could be incorporated into a triple park? 
It further occurred to me that this wonderful pair of assets – Arnold’s Bequest and the High Street Open Space could be turned into terraced gardens. It might even be possible to turn them into sub-tropical gardens such as can be found on Tresco in the Scilly Isles or, closer at home at East Runton Vicarage garden in Norfolk or, even nearer, the Henham Exotic Garden. The cliff is well sheltered from the westerly winds, faces the sunrise and receives a lot of sun during the early part of the day. It may be sufficiently frost-free to create an exotic garden. If not it could certainly be turned into a beautiful public garden. The tre4es would need to be thinned out in glades to create enough light that most plants need, but not all by any means. With the provision of  running water channels and small ponds, wildlife would benefit enormously.

This is a ‘blue sky’ idea but I cannot let it pass without bringing the possibilities to the attention of the Town Council who might wish to adopt it as along term objective for these two pieces of neglected land.

Dick Houghton

Lowestoft Town Councillor

representing Elm Tree Ward

28th November 2017
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